Washington Association of Colleges for Teacher Education

West Coast Red Lion Hotel -- Yakima

Wednesday/Thursday, April 9-10 2003

Minutes
Present: Lynn Beck (PLU), June Canty (GU), David Cherry (Whitworth), Scott Coleman (TESC), Paul Cooley (GU), Marge Chow (CU), Tina Dawson (AC), Gerri Douglass (AU), Jean Eisele (UW-B), Kay Fenimore-Smith (Whitman), Ann Foley (CU), Karen Garrison (HC), Allen Glenn (UW-S), Mark Haynal (WWC), Calvin Kam (City), Frank Kline (SPU), Connie Lambert (CWU), Doug Lamoreaux (PLU), Jerry Logan (EWU), Kathleen Martin (UW-B), Ginger MacDonald (UW-T), Margit McGuire (SU), Carol Merz (UPS), Judy Mitchell (WSU), J. Patrick Naughton (CU), Paul Nelson (SMC), Gary Newbill, NWC), Katherine Schlick Noe (SU), Bob Plumb (HC), Melissa Rickey (AC), Ed Rousculp (HC), Bill Rowley (SPU), Stephanie Salzman (WWU),  Chris Sodorff (WSU), Dennis Sterner (Whitworth), Sharon Straub (GU),  Michael Vavrus (TESC), Pat Wasley (UW-S), Joyce Westgard (SMC)
Guests: Pam Bridges (OSPI), Lin Douglas (OSPI), Patty Molloy (Evergreen Evaluation), Lynda Robinson (OSPI), Hummingbird St. Peter (OSPI), and Jennifer Vranek (Partnership for Learning)

Wednesday 4/9/03: 

· Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 2:10.  

· Pedagogy Assessment Committee: Doug introduced the members of the committee and thanked them for their long hours of hard work in developing and piloting the instrument.  Margit McGuire gave a brief review of the committee’s work. Patty Molloy described the feedback the committee received in each of the feedback opportunities. The instrument must be used with every student teacher during the 2003-2004 academic year, but students do not need to be “at standard” in every area in order to successfully complete student teaching that year.  Questions were raised about the timing of the requirement; Lin Douglas shared the draft WAC language that would call for the instrument being accepted by the State Board in August 2004 and required for all teacher candidates beginning Sept. 1, 2004.  Institutions would need to report summaries of pedagogy assessment scores to the PEAB, to OSPI during site visits, and would need to review the data to assess program quality and make improvements.   Stephanie Salzman presented the April 9 draft and reminded us of the goals of the assessment.  Michael Vavrus reviewed the changes in the conceptual framework and emphasized the collaborative nature of the partnerships that must exist between the teacher education institutions, the schools, and the community if we are to meet the goals of preparing highly qualified P-12 teachers and eliminate the achievement gap.  Stephanie Salzman emphasized that this instrument “is designed to be used in conjunction with other assessments that focus on teacher behaviors.”  The instrument can be used as a formative assessment at earlier points in the program if the institution chooses.  The “score” that needs to be reported would be “at standard” or “below standard” and each institution can build its own database to indicate how candidates performed on each administration of the assessment. 

We broke into groups and reviewed the April 9 draft and then reported out to the full group.

Stephanie reviewed the plan for the May inservice.  Participants must plan to be present for both days and will have opportunities to watch three performances by student teachers, practice scoring, and debrief/calibrate the scores.   On the second day participants will have an opportunity to see what a multiculturally infused lesson plan.  Once the feedback has been collected from the May inservice, a final draft of the instrument will be disseminated that should be used during the 2003-2004 academic year.

· We adjourned at 4:57 and gathered at 6PM at Bob Plumb’s house for a celebration of the committee’s work.

Thursday 4/10/03:

· Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 8:47.

· The minutes of the January meeting were approved as written.

· Lin Douglas reminded us of the FIPSE grant proposal meeting on April 14.

· Margit McGuire shared the report titled “What Will It Take?” to fully fund schools to meet the standards.  Copies of the report can be obtained by contacting the Rainier Institute (www.rainierinstitute.com).

· Continuing the Conversations: Old Perceptions, New Directions”: Pat Wasley outlined the plans for today’s conversations.

· Katherine Schlick-Noe distributed a handout titled  “Overview of the Higher Education Collaborative Proposal for the Washington State Reading Initiative for the Washington State Reading Initiative.”  She described the proposal to send ten literacy educators to New Mexico to learn about new initiatives in reading and then come back to share what they have learned and what might fit with the programs in Washington.  We discussed ways to compose a team that represents a broad array of programs in the state. We shared concerns about having an agenda imposed upon programs in Washington State, but the importance of participating was also emphasized.  

MOTION:  Institutions should send nominations (via email: kschlnoe@seattleu.edu) to Katherine Schlick-Noe by Tuesday 4/15/03 at noon stating the name of the person they are nominating and a rationale for why they should be selected.  The committee would choose representatives from both public and private institutions and would consider geographic diversity.  Moved/seconded.  Motion passed.

· Lynn Beck shared a memo from David Imig at AACTE titled “Congressional Frustration with Teaching Colleges” and described the issues discussed at the January AACTE Board meeting.  She recommended we develop a list of talking points we could share with our presidents and information officers.  Some of those points include: our programs are field-based; that a 100% pass rate is a sign that our programs are successful and that we identify and counsel out candidates for whom a teaching career is not appropriate; that we have a three-pronged assessment of our teacher candidates and look at multiple measures of success; that our Pedagogy Assessment takes very seriously the achievement gap and that no child can be left behind, that our programs are performance-based; our high grade point average requirements are part of the reason that we have such a high success rate from our candidates; and that we have a powerful coalition among institutions that prepare teachers and with the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction.  Carol suggested we identify four graduates of our programs and develop brochures describing the path they took in their preparation and the impact they have on the children and youth they teach.  We worked at our tables to brainstorm more ideas and recorded them on chart paper and then reported out of our groups.  Allen Glenn described a CD-ROM clip (1 minute: 59 seconds) showing a teacher a classroom and said that would be a powerful way for us to communicate our message.  Lynn asked that the Executive Committee consider next steps to creating these messages.  We asked that Carol and Lynn take the message of the urgency of needing to fill the AACTE governmental relations position when they attend that committee meeting early in May.

· Jennifer Vranek, Executive Director of the Partnership4Learning, distributed a report from the Washington Roundtable titled “Students Can’t Wait” and described the work the group has been doing.  She shared their legislative priorities for 2003 and described their long-range agenda.  We concluded we share the same goal of an improved education for every child and that much more conversation is needed.

· Allen Glenn shared observations from projects and visits that he has worked on this year.  Among the points he emphasized were: the success (measured in terms of diversity and retention) that some institutions are having by recruiting members of the local communities to prepare to teach in the local schools; the importance of providing assistance during the first three years of teaching; and the creative uses of technology that can positively impact students’ learning.

· Pat Wasley discussed the work being done by the Carnegie Initiative to measure the effectiveness of teacher preparation programs.  WACTE endorsed the UW proposal in January and agreed that all members would participate in building a data-driven decision making process for our state. 

· Judy Mitchell presented information about the reauthorization of the Higher Education Act.  She has been in contact with the legislative liaison for WSU and offered suggestions for ways to impact our congressional delegations.  We would send a unified message on behalf of WACTE in the form of a team representing both public and private institutions and both east and west sides of the state.  We would need to craft three messages and arrange a visit to the legislators in late May or early June.  Judy expects this would be a 1-2 day visit. Carol and Lynn will lay the groundwork when they attend the Governmental Relations committee in two weeks.   Judy asked that anyone interested in making this trip should email her by Friday April 18.

· Dennis Sterner presented a report from the Professional Educator Standards Board.  The language that goes forward to the May meeting of the State Board calls for an exception to the requirement that candidates complete the provisional status before they begin the professional certificate program provided they have the support of their district or school.  For the principalship programs, candidates who were not classroom teachers would need to document classroom experience and the institution would then make a decision to admit/not admit on the basis of that evidence.  Work continues on the WEST-E and the panels of teachers are still being organized.  The final decision on the tests still needs to be made and passing scores need to be set.  Dennis stressed that the WEST-E results will be compared with other states that use Praxis.  Issues of reciprocity with WEST-B and other states and having an on-line option for students who live out-of-state were raised.  The vouchers we received are good for the May and July administrations of the test; vouchers for next year will be distributed soon.  

· Kathleen Martin presented the Treasurer’s report.  The cash balance on January 16 was $6,356.30. 

· The Fall WACTE conference will be held Wednesday evening-Friday noon October 22-24, 2003 in Seattle at the Best Western Executive Inn. The Winter WACTE conference will be held in Olympia January 14-16, 2004 (two of those days) in conjunction with the State Board and Professional Standards Board meetings.  The Spring WACTE conference will be held April 7-8, 2004 (Wednesday afternoon and all day Thursday) in Spokane.

· The Nominating Committee presents the following slate:  1) Shirley Williams, Gonzaga University, for secretary to begin her term in October 2.  Moved/seconded.  Motion passed.  2) Judy Mitchell, WSU, for the legislative liaison position.  Moved/seconded. Motion passed.

· The Pedagogy Assessment Committee now sunsets in its current form and will be replaced by two groups: a review panel with representatives from each institution (chaired by Chris Sodorf and Margit McGuire) The Review Panel will include all members of the Pedagogy Assessment Committee that finished its work this month (Rebecca Bowers, David Cherry, Brian Stauffer) who serve in addition to the representatives from their institutions.  This panel will meet at least once a year during the next two years to discuss each institution’s issues related to the implementation of the Pedagogy Assessment.  The Implementation Committee, chaired by Stephanie Salzman, will include  Michael Vavrus (WACTE  Past President), Ed Helmstetter (WSU), Bob Plumb (HC), Gerri Douglass (AC), and Doug Lamoreaux (WACTE President). This group will be responsible for the ongoing revisions and implementation procedures related to the Washington State Performance-Based Pedagogy Assessment for Teacher Candidates.

· Scott Coleman and Joyce Westgard gave a brief report from the Elementary Articulation (with the community colleges) committee.  Their work has included discussion of the elementary endorsement competencies in the Direct Transfer Agreement.  

· We adjourned at 2:00.

WACTE minutes

4/9-10/03

page 1

